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EDITORõS NOTE 

Dear Friends of IAJS, 

It is with great pleasure that we present the second issue of 

the IAJS Newsletter. This time we will take a close look at 

the state of translation of Japanese literature in Israel. 

Across the world, scholars and practitioners share their 

passion for Japanese culture through the translation of 

literature. Israel is no exception. According to a survey 

conducted by Dr. Doron B. Cohen (DǾshisha University), 

no less than eighty three books of Japanese literature have 

been translated into Hebrew over the past sixty yearsða 

remarkable number bearing in mind that less than ten 

million  people  actually  speak  Hebrew!  The  recent 

international success of Murakami Haruki, in particular, has 

stimulated the interest of Israeli readers and publishers in 

works written by other Japanese authors. 

In spite of the relative success of Japanese literature, the 

majority of translations, especially the early ones, are from 

English; only a small number have been translated directly 

from Japanese. In addition,  while most  of Murakami's 

books have been translated into Hebrew, the works of 

many important writersðsuch as Akutagawa RyȊnosuke, 

Higuchi IchiǾ, and Nakagami Kenjiðremain  relatively 

underrepresented.  With  a  growing  number  of  Israelis 

proficient in Japanese, we hope that this situation will 

gradually change. There is still much to be done, and IAJS 

plans to be at the forefront of promoting the translation of 

more Japanese literature to Hebrew. 

In this issue we bring the voices of five Japan scholars who 

share  their  experiences,  thoughts,  and  insights  on 

translating Japanese: Dr. Doron B. Cohen on his extensive 

research of trends in the translation of Japanese literature 

into Hebrew; Mr. Erez Joskovich on his translation of 

Nosaka Akiyukiôs SensǾ no 

DǾwa ShȊ into Hebrew; Mr. 

Eitan Bolokan on the role of 

academia in the professional 

and  practical  education  of 

future  translators;  Dr.  Lena 

Baibikov on the translation of 

modern, cutting-edge Japanese prose into Russian; and 

Dr. Shunit Shahal-Porat  on the role of a translator as an 

ñinvisible hand,ò helping the words on their journey from 

one culture to another. 

The newsletter also includes reports of three international 

conferences organized this year by the IAJS: the First IAJS 

Conference titled ñUrbanity, Urban Space, Urban Culture: 

Economical, Political and Cultural Perspectives on Japan, 

Past and Presentò which took place on May 5 at Haifa 

University; an international workshop titled ñPassages: 

Continuity and Change in Edo Artò which was held jointly at 

the Hebrew University of Jerusalem, the Israel Museum in 

Jerusalem, and the Tikotin Museum for Japanese Art in 

Haifa on May 26-31; and an international workshop titled 

ñTravelling Food and Beverages: In and Out of Japanò 

which took place at the Hebrew University of Jerusalem on 

November 3-5. 

In addition, as part of our commitment to the support  of 

promising scholars, this issue also features an interview 

with Mr. Danny Orbach, a PhD candidate at Harvard 

University whose research deals with radical violence in 

the Japanese military from 1858 to 1930. 

We hope that you will find interest in this issue, and we 

wish you all a productive and exciting academic year. 

                                                          Irit Weinberg  

                                                          IAJS Newsletter Editor   
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IAJS NEWS 

Japanese Foreign Minister's Commendation to 

Dr. Roni Bornstein and Mr. Arie Kutz 

IAJS extends congratulations to Dr. Roni Bornstein, the 

chair of the Israel-Japan Chamber of Commerce, and Mr. 

Arie Kutz, the chair of the Israel-Japan Friendship Society, 

on being awarded the Japanese Foreign Minister's 

Commendation in recognition of their outstanding 

contributions to the deepening of mutual understanding 

and friendship between Israel and Japan. 

ñThe Foreign Minister's Commendation is awarded to 

individuals and groups of outstanding achievements in 

international fields, to acknowledge their contribution to the 

promotion of friendship between Japan and other 

countries. The Commendation also aims to promote the 

understanding and support of the Japanese public for their 

activities.ò 

 

 

Promotion of International Understanding 

Award  to Prof. Ben-Ami Shillony 

IAJS would like to congratulate Prof. Ben-Ami Shillony 

whose book Yapan be-Mabat Ishi (Japan As I See It) was 

published by Nisshin HǾdǾ Co. earlier this year under the 

title Nihon no Tsuyosa no Himitsu (Japan's Secret of 

Strength) and who received the Kokusai Rikai Sokushin 

ShǾ (Promotion of International Understanding award). The 

prize is awarded once a year by the Sendai-based 

International Foundation for Promotion of Languages and 

Culture for the book best promoting international 

understanding. 

 

 

Congratulations to Our Members 
and Colleagues  
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IAJS NEWS 

On July 31, 2013, IAJS Chair Dr. Nissim Otmazgin met 

with Mr. Shimomura Hakubun, the Japanese Minister of 

Education, Culture, Sports, Science and Technology. 

During this meeting Dr. Otmazgin briefed the minister 

about Japanese studies in Israel, explained some of the 

difficulties we are facing (e.g., the lack of digital research 

and teaching materials in Japanese, the need for more 

scholarships for our students), and conveyed our hope for 

increased collaboration with Japanese scholars and 

universities. Mr. Shimomura was surprised to hear about 

the scale of interest in Japanese studies in Israel and 

emphasized his office's commitment to assisting the 

promotion of Japanese studies around the world.  

 

 

 

 

 

The Japanese Language Proficiency Test (JLPT), 

organized jointly by IAJS and the Culture Section of the 

Embassy of Japan in Israel, will take place on December 1, 

2013 at Haifa University. This is the second time the JLPT 

will be held in Israel after its successful launch last year. 

The test, first held in 1984, is a standardized criterion-

referenced test to evaluate and certify Japanese language 

proficiency for non-native speakers and is often used as an 

indicator and a requirement for entering Japanese 

academic institutions and companies. This year 

approximately seventy people, most of them university 

students, have registered. We wish them all good luck! 

 

 

 

Establishing Closer 
Collaboration 

Japanese Language Proficiency  
Test  

Meeting of Japanese language instructors 
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The first annual conference of the IAJS took place on May 

5-6, 2013 at Haifa University under the guidance of Dr. 

Michal Daliot-Bul, IAJS Council Member and Chair of the 

IAJS Academic Committee. The aim of the conference was 

to explore the complexity and changing functionality of 

urbanism, urban space, and urban culture in Japan from 

historical and synchronic perspectives, allowing for unique 

viewpoints on economic, political, social, and cultural 

processes. 

In his fascinating keynote speech, Prof. Yoshimi Shunya of 

Tokyo University discussed the social formation of urban 

visuality in postwar Tokyo, with a special focus on the 

expansion of movie theaters. The four ensuing panels 

discussed the concept of urbanity from a variety of angles, 

such as representations of urbanity in Japanese cinema 

and literature, urban spaces as an arena of political 

struggles, and urban dynamics and changes in 

contemporary hyper-technological post-March 2011 Japan. 

 

The general assembly of the IAJS was held during the 

conference. Dr. Nissim Otmazgin, the chair of IAJS, 

presented the initial achievements of the association and 

highlighted some issues related to its debut. The budget 

was presented and an outline for future projects was 

discussed. 

For more information and abstracts of the papers 

presented at the conference visit: 

http://www.japan-studies.org/Conference.html  

 

 

 

 

The First IAJS Conference: 
ñUrbanity, Urban Space, Urban    
Culture: Economical, Political and 
Cultural Perspectives on Japan, 
Past and Presentò 

Attending the panel  
ñUrbanism as a Space for Socio-Political Strugglesò 

PAST EVENTS 
A Summary of Japan-Related Academic Events in Israel 

Prof. Yoshimi Shunya, Tokyo University 

http://www.japan-studies.org/Conference.html
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In May 2013 the IAJS, with support from the Japan 

Foundation, the Asian Studies Department and Mandel 

School of Advanced Studies in the Humanities at The 

Hebrew University, organized an international workshop at 

which scholars from around the world were asked to 

reinterpret changes taking place in Japanese arts during the 

Edo period. Organized by Dr. Shalmit Bejarano (Hebrew 

University), sixteen scholars from Japan, North America, 

and Europe joined Israeli scholars and students for a week 

of scholarly sessions and museum visits. 

Titled ñPassages: Continuity and Changes in the Edo Arts,ò 

the workshop's concept was informed by new trends in the 

field of Japanese art history. While the popular image of 

Japanese premodern art emphasizes lasting traditions and 

conservation, scholars in the field enjoy (and are often 

puzzled by) the plethora of new images and concepts and 

the sophisticated refashioning of traditional forms found in 

the visual arts created in seventeenth to nineteenth century 

Japan. Key to recent scholarship are printed illustrated 

books known as ehon. As with popular media today, main 

stream artists of the Edo period looked at, contributed to, 

and were in turn inspired by images that appeared in these 

relatively easy to obtain books. 

Several of the papers addressed the subject of illustrated 

books. For example, the keynote speaker Prof. Joshua 

Mostow (University of British Columbia) concentrated on 

the first illustrated edition of Ise Monogatari, rereading the 

illustrations as innovative interpretations of the classical 

literary work. Speakers were influenced by recent 

exhibitions or newly discovered artworks, such as the 

screens of KanǾ Sanraku and KanǾ Sansetsu that were 

exhibited this summer at the Kyoto National Museum. An 

edited volume of the symposium's papers is underway. 

The workshop also aimed to expose the international 

community to Japanese artworks in Israel. In collaboration 

with Israeli curators, visits took place to the Asian collection 

of the Israel Museum, the Tikotin Museum of Japanese Art 

in Haifa, and also to the National Library in Jerusalem. This 

combination of tourism and scholarship helped to foster a 

good atmosphere and, hopefully, to further future 

international cooperation.  

For more information on the talks and contributors 

visit: 

http://www.japan-studies.org/Schedul.html  

International Workshop: 
ñPassages: Continuity and Change   
in Edo Artsò 

Keynote Speaker, Prof. Joshua Mostow of UBC 

Reception at  Rabin Building, Hebrew University 

PAST EVENTS 
A Summary of Japan-Related Academic Events in Israel 

http://www.japan-studies.org/Schedul.html

